

This email message is being sent to EPA employees.

Dear OCSPP Colleagues – By now, I've been a part of the OCSPP team for nearly seven weeks, and I continue to be deeply impressed by and grateful for your integrity, professionalism, and unmatched commitment to public service and the public good.

I have been particularly pleased to see OCSPP career professionals speak strongly in support of Scientific Integrity. As you know, science is the backbone of EPA. Scientific integrity, in turn, is a bedrock principle for President Biden, Vice President Harris, our incoming Administrator Michael Regan, and me. Scientific Integrity ensures that our science is sound and that we earn and maintain the public's confidence in our decision-making. I affirm my commitment to you to act with scientific integrity. I expect you to do likewise when working with me and with each other.

Our work as a science-based regulatory office requires us to embody scientific integrity in many contexts. For example, I expect:

- Robust exchange of scientific views, with differing scientific opinions expressed in writing early and shared with mangers throughout the process, including me.
- Truth-telling in briefings: what do I and other managers need to know?
- Courage to point out errors early in the process and a welcoming attitude by managers and peers to those communications.
- Respect for the role of science in risk assessments and the role of policy and law in risk
  management decisions. This requires the assurance that risk management considerations aren't
  the driving influences during the risk assessment phase, and it requires respect among scientists
  when difficult policy choices are ultimately made.
- Integrity of scientific products.
- Clear, real-time communication with scientists to explain senior scientists' changes to draft scientific products and an opportunity for scientists to express a different view.

- Understanding that, as a regulatory office, we also need to be mindful of statutory and other deadlines.
- An environment led in the first instance by OCSPP managers where everyone feels
  comfortable identifying errors, asking questions, and expressing differing scientific opinions, all
  without fear either of retaliation or being denigrated for speaking up.
- An environment free from political interference in the science.

Over the past few years, I am aware that political interference sometimes compromised the integrity of our science. Here are examples:

2018 Dicamba Registration Decision: In 2018, OCSPP senior leadership directed career staff to: (1) rely on a limited data set of plant effects endpoints; (2) discount specific studies (some with more robust data) used in assessing potential risks and benefits; and (3) discount scientific information on negative impacts. This interference contributed to a court's vacating registrations based on these and other deficiencies, which in turn impacted growers' ability to use this product.

TCE: White House staff directed OCSPP career staff to alter the draft TCE risk evaluation to change the point of departure used for making determinations of risk to a less sensitive endpoint. While the risk evaluation included a description of the more sensitive endpoint (fetal heart malformations), it was no longer used to determine whether there is unreasonable risk from TCE. Unreasonable risks were nevertheless identified for most uses of TCE, but the magnitude of the risk from exposures to TCE would have been greater had EPA relied upon the fetal cardiac defect endpoint that had been used in previous EPA peer-reviewed assessments.

*PFBS Toxicity Assessment:* The PFBS Toxicity Assessment that was recently removed from EPA's website included conclusions purporting to reflect science when in fact they were the product of biased political interference directed in part by OSCPP's past political leadership. That interference undermined the agency's scientific integrity policy and eroded the trust that the American public has in EPA, the quality of our science, and our ability to protect their health and the environment.

This is a new day, about communication, trust, transparency and the importance of science in our regulatory decision-making process. All of us are responsible for ensuring the scientific integrity of our work. All of us are responsible for creating a work environment where everyone feels free to speak up without fear.

To this end, I encourage you to read the <u>Science Integrity Policy</u>. I encourage you to browse the Office of Scientific Integrity intranet page and refresh your knowledge by studying their resources and whiteboards. And please don't hesitate to contact OCSPP's Deputy Scientific Integrity Officer, Carol Ann Siciliano, at <u>siciliano.carolann@epa.gov</u> or (202) 564-5489, or EPA's Scientific Integrity Officer, Francesca Grifo at (202) 564-1687 (office) or (202) 657-8575 (mobile).

I also encourage you to attend the OCSPP Scientific Integrity Training series being launched by Carol Ann. You'll see more information about that shortly. The first session will feature a presentation and Q&A with Francesca Grifo. The second session will talk about ways to express and resolve Differing

Scientific Opinions (DSO). Explore the DSO toolkit <u>here</u>. We also plan a training on Whistleblower protections. Get to know your rights <u>here</u>. More training subjects will follow.

Just as important, let's make Scientific Integrity part of our daily work and our daily conversations. You can count on me. And I know that I can count on you – managers and staff, scientists and non-scientists – to do the same.

All the best, Michal

Michal Freedhoff, Ph.D. Acting Assistant Administrator Office of Chemical Safety and Pollution Prevention U.S. Environmental Protection Agency